
THE RICH KINGDOM ~ JULY 23, 2017 ~ REV. HYUNG JIN MOON ~ NEWFOUNDLAND, PA 

Now, let’s go to the Word today. I wanted to name it the Kingdom Riches, but we I already had a 

sermon, so I had to put it into the front. The Rich Kingdom. Let’s go to James. Wow! We’re almost done 

with all the Kingdom Scriptures. I believe there is only two more left in relation to the Kingdom. Only 

two more. Wow! Isn’t that amazing? So, this is James; and, we’re like right at the end. Only two more of 

the Kingdom Scriptures. This is a tremendous entire chapter.  It’s so valuable.  We’re going to look 

through the entire chapter, which is short. Let’s read together: 

James 2 (NKJV) 1 My brethren, do not hold the faith of our Lord Jesus Christ, the Lord of glory, with 
partiality. 2 For if there should come into your assembly a man with gold rings, in fine apparel, and 
there should also come in a poor man in filthy clothes, 3  and you pay attention to the one wearing the 
fine clothes and say to him, “You sit here in a good place,” and say to the poor man, “You stand 
there,” or, “Sit here at my footstool,” 4 have you not shown partiality among yourselves, and become 
judges with evil thoughts? 5 Listen, my beloved brethren: Has God not chosen the poor of this world to 
be rich in faith and heirs of the kingdom which He promised to those who love Him? 6 But you have 
dishonored the poor man. Do not the rich oppress you and drag you into the courts? 7 Do they not 
blaspheme that noble name by which you are called? 8 If you really fulfill the royal law according to 
the Scripture, “You shall love your neighbor as yourself,” you do well; 9 but if you show partiality, you 
commit sin, and are convicted by the law as transgressors. 10 For whoever shall keep the whole law, 
and yet stumble in one point, he is guilty of all. 11 For He who said, “Do not commit adultery,” also 
said, “Do not murder.” Now if you do not commit adultery, but you do murder, you have become a 
transgressor of the law. 12 So speak and so do as those who will be judged by the law of liberty. 13 For 
judgment is without mercy to the one who has shown no mercy. Mercy triumphs over judgment. 
14 What does it profit, my brethren, if someone says he has faith but does not have works? Can faith 
save him? 15 If a brother or sister is naked and destitute of daily food, 16 and one of you says to them, 
“Depart in peace, be warmed and filled,” but you do not give them the things which are needed for 
the body, what does it profit? 17 Thus also faith by itself, if it does not have works, is dead. 18 But 
someone will say, “You have faith, and I have works.” Show me your faith without your works, and I 
will show you my faith by my works. 19 You believe that there is one God. You do well. Even the 
demons believe—and tremble! 20 But do you want to know, O foolish man, that faith without works is 
dead? 21 Was not Abraham our father justified by works when he offered Isaac his son on the altar 
22 Do you see that faith was working together with his works, and by works faith was made perfect? 
23 And the Scripture was fulfilled which says, “Abraham believed God, and it was accounted to him for 
righteousness.” And he was called the friend of God. 24 You see then that a man is justified by works, 
and not by faith only. 25 Likewise, was not Rahab the harlot also justified by works when she received 
the messengers and sent them out another way 26 For as the body without the spirit is dead, so faith 
without works is dead also. 
 
Oh, Lord! There you go. Now, we’re going to move slow, because there is no need to rush through it. 
The Devil tries to go against us; so, we need to go through this on the individual level, because the 
Kingdom is comprised of individuals; and, also, there is a nation lesson being taught, because being 
inherited, there’s a nation, okay? 
 
So, there’s layers of lessons being taught through the Scripture, as God is speaking through the 
Scripture; so, let’s go to our first highlighted point. James 2:1 “My brethren, do not hold the faith of our 
Lord Jesus Christ, the Lord of Glory, with partiality.” Then, he goes on to describe this rich man and this 
poor man, okay. This is very important. This is like the center of Freedom Society, including Satan. The 



difference between God and Satan. Look at this? God, Jesus and True Father have faith in humanity, you 
see? They have faith in humanity. They have faith. Let’s look this. “Do not hold the faith of our Lord 
Jesus Christ.” You see, Jesus has faith in the rich man or the poor man. He has faith in humanity.  
 
Now, he’s condemning this, and we will go in deeper who this rich man is, because not all people who 
are rich are bad as we know. The free market creates lots of rich people, which are good, if you are 
serving others, and you are good at that by serving others, and you’re not creating or monopolized or 
working government to collude or steal money. That’s evil. We’ll get into that later, but the point is, God 
has faith in humanity. He has faith. He has faith in humanity from the beginning, too. It was God who 
had faith in Adam and Eve, when Satan and his angels thought they were bums.  
 
Satan and the Archangels said, “These fools don’t have any power. They can’t do anything we can do, 
God. They suck. Adam stinks. How can give it all to him? He just runs around, plays around in the trees 
all day long, and eating fruit, and fishing, and catching frogs. Look at that idiot? Look at him, now? He’s 
rolling around with the hogs, wrestling pigs. How can you give it to that idiot? How can you give all this 
beauty that we worked on, slaved away to make with you? How can you give it all to that idiot?” 
 
Now, notice, that’s what all centralized people says is. “No, no! People are too dumb to decide for 
themselves. We need an intelligentsia.” We hold intellectual, Marist, Socialist class of Professors that 
tells them what they should do, and how they should vote, and what faith they should believe, and if we 
don’t like your views, we’ll censor you.  
 
You know this guy on the internet? The young people, who knows “PewDiePie?” How many people 
heard about PewDiePie? You fools over there. You know Cutie Pie? You have him on the Youtube 
channel. He has eighteen billion views on the his Youtube channel.  Eighteen billion. He’s a skinny white 
kid, Swedish white boy, who plays video games; but, then, this year, he started to support macro cosmic 
patriots. He started to show videos of InfoWars and Alex Jones videos; and, he started showing Paul 
Joseph Watson videos. All of sudden, all the government, all the media, they wanted to censor him, 
because they’re afraid of having a powerful voice greater than theirs, which they can’t control; so, when 
they see PewDiePie they say, “Oh, my gosh! That kid, who is making Youtubes from his Mom’s 
basement. He’s got eighteen billion views, and now he supports Donald Trump, and they can’t control 
him. Donald Trump. This is the anti-Christ. They got all these fools like Soros and Zuckerberg and the 
stupid Bilderberg group trying to censor this fool. It’s not like he is perfect, but people don’t buy the 
message of centralized government anymore.  
 
They’re not making a convincing argument. Paul Joseph Watson is more convincing; so, I’m going to play 
him on my show. That’s what he’s doing. The more he does it, the more all his followers start doing it, 
and they start sharing their videos. It goes on and on. It’s unstoppable. They can’t stop this narrative, 
which is what? These Centralist are totally incapable. They’re thieves, etc. They’re pedophile networks. 
They can’t stop it. It is a classic Archangel that Centralized powers colludes with the Archangel, colludes 
with government to steal from the normal person; and, they cannot believe in the normal man, which 
here we are talking about the poor man. In this society, remember, basically, all people are poor, and 
the elite is the other side of sin, which is an Oligarchical system.  It’s imperialistic, totally centralized 
system.  
 
So, serfdom system, and the Bilderberg group and these basket cases call neofeudalism, which is 
feudalism, where 5 percent owns everything, where 10 percent owns he entire country, and everybody 
else is a serf. That means a slave, okay. This is what they were living under at the time of Jesus, as so 



when you’re talking about the poor man, you’re talking about the normal man. The normal man had no 
chance. No chance. No chance. No chance in that type of system.  
 
Look how the faith of Jesus Christ, the faith of God. You know, I sometimes reflect on Father, because 

It’s like living in a movie serving Father. In one instance, you have a holy day, and there’s international 

delegates from every single country. British Parliament members, and former President George Bush is 

there. One minute were meeting with the President of the United States, and then one day later, we’re 

in the boat chumming fish in the smelly water, with these turbulent waves ten feet high, with all the 

normal commercial fishermen.  

One day, we’re having these events in Cheong Pyeong Palace, the big marble palace, and we have all the 

events, and the entertainment, and all the little shows; and, the Marriott Hotel comes do the food 

service, and they bring steak everytime. You know, filet mignon gets old, if you eat that stuff over and 

over and over again. Guess what? It gets old. It gets old. I asked for vegetarian food. Did you ever have 

vegetarian food maybe this time? It old. Every single time. One day, we’re doing that, and the next day, 

we’re having McDonald’s on a fishing boat in the middle of the Pacific Ocean or Amazon Jungle. It is 

crazy. 

This is important. Satan’s world his hierarchical. Satan’s world has hierarchies. It has an Archangelic 

culture; and, just like Donald Trump, in order to get anything done, what did Kookjin Hyung say? It’s not 

trading up good in the political machine. It’s trading up bads. When you are at the top level dealing with 

the elites, you’re trading bads, because all them archangels are in some kind of collusion with some type 

of government, with some type of agency, etc. That’s what’s happening with the deep state with Trump. 

He’s trying to get things done. He’s trying to get rid of them; but, he can’t do it too fast, because if he 

does it too fast, they’ll come and kill him, which they want to do; so, he has to make deals. He has to 

negotiate. He has to pretend, “Yes, we’re going to fight Assad.” We’re not going to go against ISIS, 

because that’s what the deep state wants, because ISIS is their little pet that they been funding through 

the state department, and through Obama, you name it – funding ISIS for the last how many years? It’s 

ridiculous that the US government is funding ISIS, and they just call it moderate Syrian rebels, who on 

the record have joined ISIS. It’s so stupid and ridiculous; but, they know the public is so dumb down. 

They know the public has no memory. They know the public can’t remember what was shown last week 

that moderate Syrian rebels joined ISIS. They know the public have forgotten that already. They know 

the public has a 7 second memory like the goldfish. Less than a goldfish, actually. They know they can 

say it one week, and say the opposite thing next week, and the public will buy that. In order for Trump 

to do anything, even Father to do anything in this world, he had to call them out and gather them 

together. He had to say you have to work with Rev. Moon. You better work and follow my orders. He 

had to deal with them. Do you see that? 

At the same time, he dealt with the top-level guys, but he would go to the commercial fishermen. That’s 

where he felt at home. Isn’t that interesting. Do you know, of course, all the young people are starting 

to go on the boats and unlocking their epigenetics. It is not the most pleasant-smelling place to be. I 

think there was one of those shows on TLC, or something like that, with Mike Rowe. He did a show 

called, “Dirty Jobs.” One of them was commercial fishing. That was one of his worse jobs, right Richard, 

with fish guts everywhere. Father would go down there all the time. He would go to that level all the 

time. He would go and do the fishing. I’m sure Father didn’t enjoy it every single day, when he put 



himself out there for twenty hours, sometimes, on this crazy ocean, with the smell of rotting flesh all 

around you, and blood pouring out everywhere that you’re sitting on and standing on; and, all you got is 

your waterproof pants, your overalls. That’s all you got. You fell in love with your overall pants, okay, on 

the boat. They protected you. Everybody who’s been on a boat, they know what I’m talking about. You 

know how much you loved your overall pants. After a couple of days on the boat, you fell in love with 

those fools.  

The faith of our Lord Jesus Christ. Jesus mission is the place that can be inherited by the normal man. 

What is it that Kookjin Hyung was saying at the fireside chat? He said, “This nation was built, and I think 

he was saying by extent God’s Kingdom was built by simple men and women, who read the Bible. It’s 

that simple, because if you open that book, it’s not going to tell you you’re an animal. It’s not going to 

tell you, you are part of an evolutionary chain, which you have no purpose, and you’re just another 

species. If a higher-level species comes along and just genocides you, you should be okay with that. 

That’s just evolution. The Bible won’t tell you that. The Bible won’t tell you, you are a slave to a 

government. The Bible won’t tell you that you are to be led my Michele Obama and Hillary Clinton. No, 

the Bible says, “Human beings are made in the image of God; and, that we are the sons and daughters of 

the God that created the Universe.  

Now, if you heard it a million times, yes, that’s a tremendous claim.  That’s a tremendous claim the Bible 

is making, that the Architect of the entire Universe, and intelligent mind is now proving is responsible for 

the mathematical and architecture of the Universe, which is all mathematical and geometrical. It’s an 

architecture. You are created in the image of that Super Being that created the Universe. When atheists 

hear that, they think you’re crazy. They think you’re nuts, because it’s such a humongous claim. You’re 

saying, not the Creator of this world, not the Creator of this land mass, not the Creator of this ocean 

only. I’m talking about the whole Universe. That Creator, you are made in the image of. You see how 

rebellious that is? You see how rebellious it is to say that? It’s a very rebellious statement towards 

Archangels.  

So, freedom has already been built by normal people. Normal men, who read His Word, and believe His 

Word, and they work to manifest it. I can see, I may be a normal man, I may be just a martial arts 

instructor, or I may be just a plumber, or I may just be a whatever, but I am made in the image of God; 

and, there is nobody in Washington, or some bureaucrat in Pike County that can tell me that I am not. 

Now, that doesn’t mean will be crazy or something like that, or that person is crazy, but that person 

knows who he is. That doesn’t mean he’s going to be violent every second somebody insults him. It just 

means he knows who he is. Somebody who will not bough to a group and a cabal mafia, which is called a 

government, and especially a federal government, which tells you, you got to give this much and this 

much. You got to pay this tax or that tax. You got to do this or do that. You got to send your children to 

an indoctrination camps, etc. You got to go into debt, because that’s compassionate. You got to ruin 

your family, because that’s modern and trendy, and just follow Katie Perry and Madonna. Ridiculous.  

No man says, “No, I’m not going to follow that guy. I’m not going to follow that stupid celebrity cult. I’m 

not going to follow those stupid posers like Brad Pitt, that stupid Communist, who thinks he’s hot stuff, 

even though he’s over fifty years old now, and all the girls think he’s nasty, except the ones who are still 

living in the 80s. You know it’s true. The beauty fades. If your source of popularity is, you look like Brad 

Pitt when he was twenty, well now he’s fifty. You see that? There are young bucks coming up, and they 

got the attention of the young braindead girls.  



It’s not the celebrities. God will inherit His Kingdom to the normal man and normal woman, who is not 

out to get you, who is not out to screw you; or, he’s not out to destroy your family, he’s not out on an 

envy fit to steal everything you made, who is not out to say, “I am tired of this or that.” He’s not out to 

do that. He’s just busy trying to feed his family, and trying to be a moral upright person. That’s all. We 

consider that type of person as a boring person. We consider that type of person, “Oh, that type of 

person is just a normal guy.” Girls are brainwashed to see those type of men as losers. Not fun; but, they 

are the ones that would inherit the Kingdom. They are the ones.  

Even at the Palace. We make all the kids do physical labor. They got to put in the labor, the time; so, 

many of you know, we’ve been doing the landscaping there, moving some dangerous rocks this week. 

Of course, Lowell is a wizard. He’s amazing. Whatever we do, this guy knows everything; but, we are 

moving very dangerous one-ton, two-ton rocks, stuff like that; and, the kids are building little benches 

that people can sit on when they come. They are going through this thing like carpentry work, and 

digging out these trees and roots and getting dirty, all these kinds of things.  

It’s so important. The bigger problem is the adults saying, “Do it this way;” but, instead, I do it for you. 

That’s the problem. These kids by doing this, they become stronger. They become more self-reliant. 

They learn. Monotonous work. How to do the same thing over and over and over and over and over and 

over and over and over and not get bored. Encourage yourself. Learn how not to complain and to 

encourage themselves. They learn very important tools. Mentality. Work Ethics.  

Boy, these young kids always, when they first start, they bitch and complain about everything. There’s a 

direct type of complaining, and an indirect type of complaint. The direct one is like, “Why do I got to do 

this?” They’re not that stupid. They know, I’m quite deadly; so, they’ll use the indirect way, which is 

moping around. Moping, moping, moping. Sucking up everybody’s energy. Everybody’s getting sucked 

up by them. We’ll tell them, “Stop stealing other people’s energy. Stop stealing.” Stop stealing other 

people’s energy, because they’re moping around; but, they’re kids, so they go through this. We got to 

see it every single time. It’s the same stupid pattern over and over and over again.  

You think teaching’s always that dynamic? It’s the same thing over and over and over again. Why do you 

think Father’s message is the same thing?  Over and over and over again? Because they do the same 

stupid stuff over and over and over again. But, you do it. You don’t let them get away with it, because 

the compassion for them, it helps, it doesn’t harm them in the future. Of course, they’ll always try to 

test their boundaries to see if they can get away with a little complaining, to see how much they can get 

away with.  “I got to do this kind of work? I never ask for this kind of stuff.” All those kinds of stupid 

statements, if you let them get away with it. What happens? They’ll just continue more and more and 

more, until, even though they’re doing the work, they’re creating a completely opposite Kingdom in 

their mind. They’re now becoming Satanist; so, nipping it in the bud early, catching it early. That helps 

save them. It helps keeps them be honest; and, when they learn it a couple of times, by the second or 

third time, they get called up on their delusion. Called out. Their ethics has changed. They’re always 

working so different.  

 

I’m always ragging on the Moms, because they’ll let the boys and the kids complain, and get away with 

it. Not all Moms, okay; but, most Moms. Just kind of let them go on saying that stuff; then, they’ll let 

those cycles get bigger and bigger and bigger, because women don’t want the conflict. They don’t want 

the argument. They don’t want to logically explain why this is good for you. Just do it. It’s important to 



explain to your children why it’s important to learn these things. The most basic reason is, let say 

everything else fails, they can still get a job a get hired, if you can do physical labor, and you are not 

scared of it. It’s getting down and dirty. You can get a job. Period. If you have a good attitude about it. 

Hard work ethics. People will hire you. It’s a good insurance in your pocket. 

In the Church, when Father made me Head, I was the janitor for two freaking years. I cleaned the toilets 

out every freaking day. I cleaned urine and poo all day, every day. The Ministers were telling me, “Oh, 

no, you shouldn’t do that. Oh, please don’t do that?” When I made all the ministers, “You come clean 

with me.” I said, “You should be grateful.” In Danbury Prison, Father had to wash criminals pee. We get 

to wash saved people’s pee and feces; and, it’s not that bad, if you do it long enough, if you’re not afraid 

to get down and dirty. Get on the ground. Cut some weeds. Get a little dirty in the mud. You can always 

find some employment. Even though your entrepreneur stuff fails, you can still find work. You can get 

back up again, if you’re willing, if you have a good, positive mentality about it. You know who you are. 

You know that this work doesn’t have to degrade you. There’s a place, where you can get stronger and 

stand back up again.  

This is why the peace police/peace militia is so critical. The kids who do the training, they learn how to 

get down and dirty. They have to fight and train with other people who are nasty and sweaty and 

sometimes bloody. You also have to learn how to get down and dirty, when you learn to do the peace 

militia training, and the marching, and the Bushcrafting, and the running around with the tactical 

training, all that kind of stuff. You have to get down and dirty; and, still that’s not even real level like 

Chief, or someone like that, who was in the Green Berets, etc. It’s still just a symbol of that. I mean, that 

man is a real hero right there. What a hero for all of sovereignty worldwide in God’s Kingdom. Let’s give 

it up. What an amazing man. He literally fought the ChiComs, who oppress over 1.6 billion poor Asian 

people under the totalitarian fist, who are organ harvesting people in their pedophile clubs.  

I know, sometimes, they walk into the church and their filthy. Yeah, they walk in the Church, and they 

have not showered. They may be a little smelly under the armpit; but, who knows, they may have been 

working in the morning, clean their cows, or whatever. Look, that poor man in filthy clothes. Now, this 

may be on the individual level. Look, these pants, I have worn for six months straight. You want to 

complain about filthy clothes, these pants are not the cleanest pants. They wear very well, and they 

don’t stink. They still operate well. Let’s put it that way. They still operate very well.  

Now, I’m not saying everyone should walk around with armpits hanging out with no deodorant. That’s 

not illegal. You can shower. You can where perfume. You can where cologne. It’s not illegal, okay. Look, 

if a person was feeding his cows all day, and gets his job done on the farm, and then he comes to 

Church, hey. That’s the way Lewis puts it. “Heavenly perfume.” He was in the military; so, he knows 

about that “heavenly perfume” very well. Okay. This is the blessing of being in a Church from the 

countryside. There’s a lot more understanding of the people coming in from the farm, or something like 

that, and smell natural. They smell like the farm when they come in; whereas, a lot of the Churches in 

the urban areas, they’re totally not use to that; and, they will discriminate, if you come in with this or 

that. 

Now, I’m not saying that not taking care of your physical appearance is bad or anything; but, that is not 

the determining factor, whether or not that person will be allowed in the Kingdom or not. I know, every 

woman is not going to be attracted to a man who stinks like a cow. Okay, maybe one. There’s always an 

exception to the rule, okay. Always an exception. That’s not the final equation. That’s not the only thing 



that matters in the Kingdom. Of course, we want your man to be to look good and smell good and to be 

presentable, all those kinds of things, but they’re not the main thing. They’re peripheral.  

When I look at the difference between Father and the Han Mother, that’s a huge difference. The Han 

Mother is always on the peripheral. “Why aren’t you wearing that suit? Why are you dressing like a 

monk? Why do you shave your head?” This is always, always, always, always on the peripheral. “We are 

dignitaries here. What suit is that. We are dignitaries. Why kind of necktie is that?” It’s a necktie. Father 

doesn’t care. I’ll come down in my Korean robes to the main events, and he didn’t care. I was wearing 

Buddhist priest robes. Father didn’t care. I’m sure he noticed; but, he didn’t make a stink about it like 

everybody else. I’m not saying that appearances don’t matter, okay. On a horizontal level, they send out 

different messages on what stance you may take.  

I heard one person say, it’s not 100 percent; but, it’s usually the fact that the more flamboyant the 

persons hair color it is, the more of a Feminazi they will be, but it’s not always the case. You can still 

have somebody with purple hair, who is very conservative in their politics. I’m not saying that purple 

hair is great. I heard that the King said, “Oh, the King said purple is wonderful on the Kingdom of 

Heaven. The King said drugs are not illegal in the Kingdom of Heaven; so, that’s why we can have drugs.” 

I hear this stupid stuff all the time. All the time; but, it is not the determining factor.  

Look at that? In verse 5 “Has God not chosen the poor man?” Look at that? The poor man, and we’re 

not talking about the poor man who has been exploited by the political elite. There’s actually the poor 

man who is searching for God. There is a poor man who is coming to Church. He has a conscience. He 

has morals. He wants to serve God, etc. He’s not a poor man who’s been a literal victim of the Bilderberg 

Group and Centralized government and politicians in Washington, be used to gain voter numbers typical 

of Socialism so they can stay in power. You know the whole story.  

“Has God not chosen the poor of this world to be rich in faith and heirs of the kingdom…? He’s talking 

about, of course, the normal man who has faith, who has honor, who wants to serve God, who loves 

God, “rich in faith.” “Rich in faith.” The poor man, who is “rich in faith.”  See that? The poor man who’s 

rich in faith and heirs of the kingdom, which he promised to those who love him. 

The normal conservative Christian in America is not out to harm your family. The normal American 

Christian is happy that you want to own a gun to protect your family and your daughters. A normal 

decent good person is happy that I’m training my daughters in weapons and dangerous martial arts and 

my children, too, so they can be a powerful force for good. When Master Jo-Jo tells me, “Oh, yeah, 

when my daughter grows up, he has two daughters, they’re definitely carrying guns.” I feel happy for 

him, because I’m not out screw him. I feel happy and elated when I see that kind of honorable children 

to grow up and not become demons.  We’re happy for one another, when we hear that dad wants to 

train their daughters to become strong and “Oh, we’ll defend our self, and be willing to protect 

ourselves. We want to protect that which is valuable. Precious to God.”  

We know by have that kind of character and ethos that person will most likely extend that to other 

people, too, not only keep it in his family ring. If you have enough conscientiousness to want to defend 

your family and empower your children to be able to defend themselves, you’ll probably will be one 

who will want to empower other people to do the same, too. Does that make sense? You are part of an 

ethos, a cultural, a community that is for the empowerment of other people; so, they don’t get preyed 

on by predators. You are part of the Sheepdog community.  Does that make sense?  



So, we see it as a good thing. People who see the young girls trying, getting bruised up, getting bloody, 

and they’re still fighting hard, training hard. They say that’s great. Some of these girls are getting tough. 

Some of these girls can beat you boys up now; but, there is happiness. We’re happy for the other 

person, when they’re in that ethos of responsibility, taking that faith in God, knowing that in God, 

knowing that we’re precious, and they need to be preserved and protected. Doesn’t mean you agree 

with them all the time. It doesn’t mean you endorse everything they do. You can still rail against them 

and say you are idiots. You are becoming Satanists. You can still do that in love, and you are there as 

somebody who preserves and protects life, which if you are teaching your children to do such things, 

most likely you want to protect babies in the room, most likely you want to protect the Second 

Amendment that protects people that protects their families. Most likely you are part of that ethos, you 

see what I’m saying? It means you are part of a spiritual Kingdom. You can almost bet if you meet 

someone who’s training their children with firearms, or telling them to become stronger, so they don’t 

become arrogant, so they can become powerful for other people, you can most likely assume that 

person will be Conservative. I’m not talking about RINO Republican Conservative. I’m talking about real 

freedom based true libertarianism. With true liberalism, even though I don’t agree with you, I still 

defend your right. I will still defend you.  

 

For “has God not chosen the poor of this world to be rich in faith and heirs of the Kingdom which He 

promised to those who loved him.” (James 2:5) You know what they found? There’s studies that show 

that the level of happiness is greatest in the middle class, not in the impoverished. If you’re that poor, 

it’s obviously hard to be happy; but, the super-rich, guess what? Not happy. Studies show that the 

income range that has the highest happiness level is those making fifty to eighty thousand dollars a year. 

That’s middle class. You have enough money for not being totally impoverished; but, you don’t have all 

the money in the world, which makes you spoiled and arrogant and entitled; and, it also raises your 

children to become Satanists and demon centered. You still don’t have all the money in the world, which 

makes you grateful for the things you have; and, you could still have a vacation, once in a while, which 

makes you grateful for what you do have, and what is blessing you with. You see, you have balance; but, 

those like Bezos and Soros, who worship money and have billions, and the Rothschilds who have 

trillions, it’s never enough to satiate their greed. All the Western countries taken over, all the African 

and Asian countries taken over, it’s not enough. One more. You see? It doesn’t stop. It doesn’t stop.  

Cheon Il Guk, you read the Constitution of Cheon Il Guk, you read it. Of course, I know you have it. When 

you read it, you will see that this is a document that provides the most freedom and protection for the 

normal man. Period! You look at it. You read it. You be honest, okay. That cannot come from Satan. You 

see where it comes from. You see from which it comes. You see the tree from which it grew. The King of 

Kings. If you’re serious about the question, “Is Rev. Moon truly the Messiah or not, the Lord of the 

Second Advent, you read that Constitution, and you will see the fruit of his labor, and you will see, there 

is nothing like that on planet Earth. 

Verse 6 goes on: “But you have dishonored the poor man. Do not the rich oppress you and drag you 

into the courts?” Now, the stupid Socialist liberation theologists fake Jesuit Priests, or whatever. I’m not 

saying all the Priests are bad; but, the majority of them have to teach the Socialist message, because the 

Catholic Church has to teach the Socialist message, because it is in charge of a Socialist state – a 

completely centralized Socialist state – A Theocracy, but still, a completely centralized state, and they 

say look. Look, look, look! You have to hate rich people. You have to hate anybody who has money. In 



fact, you got to vote for the Democrats, who promise you to take their money and give it to you. Ahhh! 

You see that?  

You see that? They’ll use this Scripture. Didn’t Jesus talk about how the rich man was bad? No, no, no! 

There are different types of rich men. This rich man is getting rich in the Roman Empire. The only way 

you get rich in the Roman Empire if you collude with government. Isn’t that interesting. The way you get 

rich in the Kingdom of Heaven, and the way you get blessed in the Kingdom of Heaven, materially, 

financially, is by serving other people. In a free market, you get blessed, and you get more rewarded 

financially by serving other people better than your competitor making goods and services that will help 

their lives. That’s how you get more wealthy. You get blessed by doing good to other people, not by 

screwing them, and colluding with the mafia government to steal from people; but, in the Roman 

Empire, you get rich my colluding with the mafia Roman Empire. You see? 

It's just like the whole thing with the 1 percent. It’s the one percent. 99 versus the 1 percent. Remember 

this little thing? The top one percent are not the bad guys. It’s the top .001 percent. That tiny, tiny sliver 

of the top is the problem. They’re the mega trillionaires, or billionaires, who collude with government. 

They buy up/off the politicians. They are the problem, not the person who started the detergent 

company, and made it a huge estate. He’s not the problem; unless, by that level, he’s colluding with the 

government. Then he’s a problem. You see? 

 

How do we know it’s that kind of rich person? That rich person, that oligarchical rich person does what? 

Oppresses you, and grabs you into the courts. It’s how they put your entrepreneurial business out of 

business. The monopolies like Amazon and Walmart. It’s how they put the mom’s and pop’s out of 

business. They make it more and more impossible for you to make a business. By the time you start your 

business, you pay 200 to 300 hundred thousand dollars. You are in debt, because of all the stupid 

regulations you have to go through. You can’t compete. “Oh, you used our trademark. We’ll sue you, 

now.” 

So, they set up this system where you have to pay 200 to 300 thousand dollars, go in debt to start up a 

little ice cream shop; and, on top of that. they’ll sue you for this or that reason to get you right out, to 

kill you. So, you get killed, and you are $200 to $300 thousand in debt. That type of rich class is evil. Yes, 

why? Because they’re colluding with the centralized force. It is not free exchange, free market 

interaction. This is not when people are freely exchanging, because that person is providing such an 

incredible service. You see?  

We celebrate people, who started their business, who did entrepreneurship, and was wildly successful. 

Those people are like heroes. That’s fantastic. They serve people. That’s great. No people are upset at 

that. They say, “Good for you! I could do that, too. My child could do that, too, you see.” Lower people 

are not upset at that. Lower people don’t play that. “Oh, he has way more than you. Quick, quick! You 

got to help us steal it from him.” Children, who are not braindead, who are indoctrinated, and are 

trained to think that way, by the leftists, the media and the stupid celebrities. “Oh, they got more than 

you. Oh, look at that. See!” No, it’s not a zero-sum game. It’s not one pie you’re all feeding off of. Make 

another pie! You see that? 

Those Democrats, those open Socialists, those open Commies, who are the Democrats, and the hidden 

Commies, who are the Republicans, the majority of them, who are RINOs, not like Senator Rand Paul, 

Trump and the real Republicans, who actually want to stand up for the Republic, not sell themselves to 



international corporate banks, those are the kind of people who are standing up against the corporate 

rich elite, like Trump. He’s a multi-billionaire; but, he stands against the monopolies. That’s why 

everybody in the Trump community who voted for him, calls him “the blue-collar billionaire,” because 

he stands up for the normal man, so the government bureaucrats can’t screw the normal person, so 

these oligarchical hegemonic Romans rich will oppress you, and drag you into the courts.  

 

It says here in James 2:8, “ If you really fulfill the royal law according to the Scripture, “You shall love 

your neighbor as yourself.”  There’s so much back and forth online. Everyone’s favorite topic: Lourdes 

and Jamal, Lourdes and Jamal. Everywhere I go, I keep hearing, “Lourdes and Jamal, Lourdes and Jamal.” 

Look, True Father loved Lourdes and Jamal. Is that simple enough for you? True Father loves Lourdes 

and Jamal. Lourdes is loved. Jamal is loved. All I hear is, Lourdes and Jamal. Wherever I go, it’s Lourdes 

and Jamal. I know about Lourdes and Jamal, and I love them both. True Father loves them both. 

 

You see, folks, you got to see it from God’s perspective. Think about it from Father’s perspective. The 

Han Mother betrays Father. His own heir representative body gets chased out to the wilderness. 

Everybody leave him. This is the one he appointed, by the way; and, then there’s this small group in the 

Pocono Mountains. I know Lourdes had this small church and her separate group and everything. I 

know, and so what, so what! Alright, she’s not best friends with Robert Pickell, so what! It doesn’t 

bother me. They both stood up. They both stood up, when it was equally as hard. They both stood up. 

When all the hubbub in the entire World Church was condemning me as an unfilial child, and stabbing 

my mother in the back, etc, because I was telling the truth, and I didn’t want her to become a 

dishonorable woman, which is the reason why she fired me in all those positions, which Father named 

me the successor of; and, they thought they’d get away by stealing all the money, but now they ain’t got 

no money, because it’s not the Blessing of the Kingdom. The Blessing of the Kingdom is the lineage, it’s 

the Constitution, it’s the Kingdom that’s coming. That’s the true Blessing. That’s what is truly inherited 

down, and that will succeed. They can only but succeed, because it’s not built on dishonor, betrayal, 

usurpation and lies. We had to do the hard thing. We had to separate from all our friends and family, 

etc. We had to tell the Han Mother she was going down the path towards Satan from self-worship, and 

now everybody can see; and, even now when we go and have debates before the core group and Family 

Fraud in front of scholars, all the scholars say, “You guys are keeping the tradition alive of Rev. Sun 

Myung Moon. You guys are not changing your stuff. You guys are with the successor, which he anointed 

three times on two different continents.” By the way, I didn’t choose to be it. That’s the outside world 

that sees that.   

 

So, the reality from Father’s perspective is, Lourdes did a tremendously heroic thing at that time. Jamal 

did a tremendously heroic thing at that time. So, does it really matter from Father’s perspective, 

whether Jamal and Lourdes can’t get along, and can’t sing “Kumbaya” around the fireplace? It doesn’t 

matter. What Father sees is, the faith they had, the love they had for him, and the work that they did to 

stand up against all the peer pressure, all the political pressure, all the haters, all the people that said 

they were crazy. They said, “No, I got to stay with what Father chose,” and all of you did the same. All of 

you did the same. The point is this. Look at this right here? This is what I’m looking for. James 2:8, “If 

you really fulfill the royal law according to the Scripture, “You shall love your neighbor as yourself,” 

you do well.”  



Now, if Jamal is training his kids to hate Lourdes, and she’s training her kids to hate Jamal, and they say 

that even if Lourdes is being shot to death, I won’t do anything. She deserves it; then, they’re satanic, 

and he’s promoting Satanism to his children. Then, he’s being dishonorable. To my knowledge, he’s not 

doing that, even though his children by osmosis may feel negative towards Lourdes, okay, they may be 

there. Maybe, on her family side, too. If that’s the case, that, of course, that’s not what you want to do 

to your kids. That’s not peace police/peace militia. The peace police/peace militia is about “You shall 

love your neighbor as yourself.” You may not agree with your neighbor. You may not even like your 

neighbor; but, if your neighbor is being raped by some kind of predator, you will go and save him. They 

may be a liberal lunatic with a fanny pack on, and a stupid Pokémon with purple hair, and a little Pikachu 

as a neck tattoo.  

 

I’ve seen a dumb girl had a freakin’ tattoo of Pokémon on her neck. Girl, what are you going to look like 

when you’re eighty years old? You got to look a little bit towards the future. My God. Pokémon’s going 

to be on your freakin’ knees when you’re eighty. That’s going to be a pizza Pikachu. You’re a dumb girl. 

Oh, Lord; but, even then, that’s the case, if that person’s being under attack as peace police/peace 

militia, you may not agree with that person’s politics, but you will go and try to save them and defend 

them. 

So, if Lourdes and Jamal are creating a culture were their children are saying, “Yeah, if Lourdes gets 

attacked, she should die. She worthless, worthless, worthless.” If, they do that, then there’s something 

wrong. That’s wrong. Visa versa, too. If she does that, then that wrong. To my understanding, both of 

them are not doing that; but, their kids, because they’re young people, they may want to come to that 

conclusion by themselves, which they shouldn’t. That goes against the entire Principle of loving God, and 

also loving your neighbor, and peace police/ peace militia. Honorable, armed citizenry, which loves one 

another. 

That doesn’t mean you get along with each other all the time. That doesn’t mean you have no 

conflicting views, and you’re always united. It doesn’t mean that. It’s so funny how people come into 

Sanctuary thinking, “Oh, I finally left Family Fraud, and there always pushing that fake unity, and now I 

come here, and I know everybody’s going to be united.” People are gathering here. You can’t even get 

siblings in the same room united. There are disagreements. That’s the natural course of human events. 

It doesn’t mean those people are evil. That they had a disagreement. 

From Father’s perspective, from God’s perspective, it’s the gaudy man with the gold rings, and all that 

stuff, or the poor man. God’s not impressed by that. He wants to see how much you love in the person. 

That’s what He wants to see; and, I know we can get on self-righteous trips, and I love God, that’s why I 

have to attack Lourdes, or I have to attack Jamal, whatever it is. I know people can get deluded. That’s 

okay, fine. They’re human. That’s the whole thing about being a family in a community. We have the 

benefit of the doubt in Cheon Il Guk. We knew, yes, we may not be perfect; yes, we may not get along 

all the time; yes, there may be little disagreements; but, on the core issue as to whether or not we stand 

for True Father and die, none of us are in disagreement. That is what makes a man; and, that is what 

makes a woman. So, I know I hear about Jamal and Lourdes. I know Jamal will listen to this, and get 

depressed while he’s on the trip, and all this kind of thing. Don’t worry. God Loves them both. God is 

using them in their own capacity, these imperfect ways to bring about His will.  

 



Verse 9, “if you show partiality, you commit sin, and are convicted by the law as transgressors.” One 

thing we must remember in the Sanctuary, you may have a disagreement with that person online, or 

may have a disagreement with somebody here, okay; but, did that person do the hard thing? Are we 

being partial? That’s what Kook Jin Hyung tries to say. He tries to say, he was talking with Jamal the 

other day, trying to say to him, “Hey, put your energy outward. Stop wasting all your energy attacking 

Lourdes, and putting up public things about it. She’s done that, by saying, “Okay, I’ll plead guilty.” Okay, 

it’s settled, and we move on.  

 

I think, Kook Jin Nim was saying to him, “There are Kingdoms to be conquered.” But, I know Jamal. He’s 

a very reflective person, and he comes across very crass, and he comes across cursing sometimes, 

because he gets frustrated, and he thinks people are persecuting him, but he’s very, very theological. 

He’s very, very deep; and, he has a real gift for training young people. He does. He talks to them real 

straight. He tells them the value of saving themselves, and purity, and absolute sex when you get 

married. He does. He talks to them real straight. He tells them the value of saving themselves, and 

purity, and absolute sex when you get married. Tremendous gift.  

Lourdes can’t do his job. He can’t do Lourdes’ job. This woman is running around like a chicken with his 

head cut off, when we have a big event. By the way, these are events in which Father scheduled. So, just 

because she’s running around and organize everything, Mr. Yu had a great time with OSDP, because 

there were so many things behind the scenes that he got taken care of, and most of that was organized 

by Lourdes. Jamal can’t do that, even though I love him, and he has his gifts. 

So, God uses all the brothers and sisters in Sanctuary in different capacities, and different stages of 

where He’s build them in their ministry; but, it should never get down to the point, where it says, “Oh, I 

hate that person so much, if that person would be attacked, I wouldn’t defend them.” That’s bullcrap. 

That’s bullcrap. Now, you are parting with the Commandment of God.  

You can have your disagreement. You can have your passionate arguments. Just don’t kill each other; 

and, if somebody’s trying to kill somebody, defend them. Then, you can continue your argument after 

that. The more we recognize that in the end, Father’s perspective, now, this is wonderful. He had a 

whole question about the alter, for example in Japan or Korea. People make the alter. They have 

Father’s picture, the Three Kingships, etc. They have the Cheon Seong Gyeong. Maybe the Constitution 

they have there, and they have a candle. We haven’t ruled publically on that, yet. This was my advice to 

them: Best way is to always do it from Father’s perspective. 

Usually, for example, if you look at the normal alter, you’ll see that the Bible is faced towards you, or the 

Divine Principle is faced towards you; but, that’s from your perspective. When the Bible or the Divine 

Principle is turned around and faced towards Father, who is the true owner of it, and every time you go 

to the alter you say, “Father, may I receive the Word from you?” You have to actually receive the book 

backwards. Then turn it around, because you received him. You didn’t create that Word. You see what 

I’m saying? It comes from his perspective; whereas, the normal people, the normal people from Father’s 

perspective, this person thinks they made the Bible or the Divine Principle. Does that make sense? You’ll 

see it makes a huge spiritual difference, just by turning the book around facing it toward the true owner. 

You’ll feel like you had to request, Father, I ask for a Word today. You’ll see. It’s not just give me that 

Word now. You’ll have to ask. You’ll see yourself leaning towards Father’s picture. “Father, may I have a 

Word, today?”  



You know what Father gave me this incredible Rhema on, when all this stuff with Lourdes and Jamal 

came out, Father was going to have a Word for you. I went to the alter, and it’s faced out. I said, “Father, 

can you give a Word on it?  It came to Numbers 33. It says, “These are the journeys of the children of 

Israel.” Can you believe it? Then it talked about how Moses and Aaron with the children of Israel were 

moving through the wilderness, and the first Scripture said, “These are the journeys of the children of 

Israel.”  Father didn’t say, the woman is correct; or, on the other side, the woman sinned greatly, and 

the man is correct. No, no, no! He didn’t say that. He said, “These are the journeys of the children of 

Israel.” See, from God’s perspective both are children. Both are on the journey of faith trying their 

utmost, even though they are not perfect, trying to follow God. Does that make sense? I thought that 

was such an encouraging soothing Word that Father gave me. I tell you just try it on your own. Try just 

turning the Cheon Seong Gyeong towards Father, because he is the owner. Then you’ll see everytime 

you pass it, you’ll see, “Oh, Father… You have to ask him for it. You can’t just take it from him. You will 

see. You will see, it creates the proper order.  

Verse 12, “So speak and so do as those who will be judged by the law of liberty.”  There is free will. We 

can all determine to do things. There are some people who said, “Jamal went way overboard. He’s 

persecuting Lourdes. He’s using the F bomb all the time, blah, blah, blah.” My brother uses that 

language all the time here. You guys all heard him. You all love him, okay. He’s crazy doing all that kind 

of stuff. Jamal is, okay. Then, he writes a 33-page thing. Did he publish that, yet? It’s published. He put 

the 33-page thing out. Okay, if it has merit, everybody will see if it has merit. If it doesn’t have merit, 

then everybody will laugh at him and say, “You’re stupid.” You see that? Does that make sense? If it has 

no merit, you’ll say, “You’re petty, and you’re complaining about some stupid internet group that you 

got kicked off.” Okay, he will get the consequences of the “law of liberty;” so, just leave it up to God. 

Does that make sense?   

Free will has consequences, so if we make a decision to go that way and has this and that consequences, 

we’re going to eat those.  If you decide to go this way, you may have other consequences, good or bad, 

but that’s the beauty of it. This is the most important thing. It’s so important, and all of you are leaders, 

so I’m saying this, as a leader, it’s not so important to meddle in everything, because people will try and 

get you involved in every little thing, including the hair style they need to choose for themselves on their 

birthday. It is important to learn how to be engaged, but not embroiled. Do you not understand that 

Father, too, had all these little groups and factions? You guys saw it all the time. It made you sick; but, 

you think Father didn’t know that they existed? It would be crazy, because you’re also saying that Father 

knew what he was doing, which is true. Do you see what I mean? This is the thing, also, in Cheon Il Guk. 

There are organizations that are more entrepreneurial and they stay small, and they stay centered 

around one individual leader. Then, there are other organizations that become hierarchical. They can 

force multiply. They can move as armies in the free market, and succeed in their business that way. 

Cheon Il Guk has room for both.  

12 So speak and so do as those who will be judged by the law of liberty. So speak and so do as those 

who will be judged by the law of liberty.  Now, it’s a problem if that hierarchal groups collude, create 

monopolies, and try to grow the federal government, which they can’t do in Cheon Il Guk; and, every 

single law they make is expired after ten years. The point is, people can work in hierarchies, people can 

work single. It’s the same policy we have for the Church. There are ministries around the world that are 

Sanctuary. Some of them are run more hierarchal. There more like the Family Fed. You get all these 

complainers. “Oh, look at that? Some are run like the Family Fed. Look at that? Family Fed is going 



towards hierarchal organizations; so, we should be going totally no hierarchy.” No, you can’t control 

that. Some people want to create the hierarchy. Some people feel more comfortable in the hierarchy. 

Some people can be used by God better in hierarchy. What, are you going to say, “Family Fraud is 

wearing clothing; so, we have to be against clothing. Family Frauders are for cars; so, we have to be 

against cars? Give me a break! It’s just some mechanism. Cheon Il Guk and the Kingdom has room for 

both. Large businesses, medium size businesses, small size businesses. Small ministries. Individual 

centered ministries. Internet centered ministries. Big churches. We still have room for them. Does that 

make sense? 

The Kingdom perspective allows the biggest hint for people to find freedom and sovereignty. It doesn’t 

mean those people always get along. It doesn’t mean their organizational staff always get along. It 

doesn’t mean, in terms of their philosophy, in how they want to run their businesses, their church 

administration, whatever it is, doesn’t get along all the time, or everybody’s on the same thing. No, it 

doesn’t mean that. It doesn’t mean people will not disagree. It doesn’t mean Coke will not be attacking 

Pepsi, and Pepsi will not be attacking Coke, or Clorox vs. Oxyclean; but, they both agree that freedom in 

the market is good. Now, when they start going against that and colluding and trying to destroy that, 

then there’s a problem. That’s why Cheon Il Guk has continuous monopoly laws that are being passed. 

Every single law the big corporations try to create only has a ten years life span; and, every single law 

gets off the books in no more than ten years.  

Verse 13 “For judgment is without mercy to the one who has shown no mercy.”  So, if Jamal has been 

merciless in his attack on Lourdes, and his case is a total bum case, and he looks stupid, guess what? 

He’s going to get no mercy by the law of liberty. Do you see that? He’s only going to help Lourdes get 

more credibility, if that’s the case. You see how that works?   

So, this is a good illustration that God has given us in our community to look at this, and to understand 

the Kingdom. It’s not the role of the King to get meddling in between every disagreement. It’s the role of 

the King, and of course, the Third King has to understand this, too. It is to keep Father’s perspective.  

 

Remember, that this veteran fought in Vietnam. Does that make sense? You all are veterans. You fought 

in the greatest war that happened on the spiritual and cosmic level. You fought on God’s side; so, it’s 

like you are Vietnam vets. I’m sure the Chief didn’t get along with everybody in the whole military, or 

the Green Beret. I’m sure there’s a couple of fools that made him nuts, drove him bonkers; but, he was 

still there to protect them, and he did. He saved many lives on the battle field.  

Verse 13 “For judgment is without mercy to the one who has shown no mercy. Mercy triumphs over 

judgment.  In the end, God showed us all mercy. Why? We were given the gift of faith, and love. He 

showed us all mercy, folks. Me included. Everybody, anybody around the world, He gave us the gift of 

mercy, and the gift of faith; so, when it was toughest, and hardest to do, we wouldn’t be self-interested. 

We wouldn’t just serve ourselves. When we do the hard, hard, hard thing, almost the unthinkable thing, 

we stood against what was wrong.  

 

I know. I understand that just because I say this one time, Lourdes and Jamal will all of a sudden will be 

running in slow motion toward each other, and hug each other. They’ll embrace, and there will be slow 

motion music. The camera will be panning around the world. Drone cameras, too, giving 3D panorama 



shot. Don’t be crazy drama queens. I know they’re going to be fighting the next very day. Nitpicking 

when I said, “Well, the King didn’t say exactly this.” I know they’ll be doing that. I’m no fool; but, God 

loves them. That’s what you got to remember. God loves them. 

From verse 18 (paraphrased), it says, “What does it profit a man, if he says he has faith, but does not 

have works?” One here that was just mentioned, was, “Love your neighbor.” One of the biggest works 

to the fulfillment of the law, what does it say there, “If you love your neighbor as yourself, you will do 

well.” You’ll do good. That’s a royal law; so, you can have your disagreements, you can have your 

arguments, that’s fine. Sometimes, that helps clarify issues. Just don’t do it with the idea of trying to 

destroy somebody, who stood up for True Father. Of course, don’t let it degrade to the point, “Oh, if 

that person gets insulted and literally attacked, I won’t go and try to defend them." You’re betraying the 

peace police/peace militia. You’re betraying the honor code of the Kingdom, right.  

Verses 15-17, “If a brother or sister is naked and destitute of daily food, 16 and one of you says to 

them, “Depart in peace, be warmed and filled,” but you do not give them the things which are needed 

for the body, what does it profit? 17 Thus also faith by itself, if it does not have works, is dead.”  Now, 

the reason why there’s faith from works is because works give us salvation. Our works don’t give us the 

entrance way into Father’s house or the Kingdom. The reason why our faith manifest good works is 

because goodness is the nature of God. The more we believe in Him, the more we want to be like him, 

the more we naturally create good works. We love Him. We want to get close to Him. We want to 

resemble Him. We want to make Him the center of our life, so naturally, we become more like Him. It 

doesn’t mean we’re perfect. We want to become more like Him, so we can produce good works. Good 

works aren’t bad. You got a lot of Christian Churches that say good works are bad; but, they don’t save 

you. The works come out of a faith that is dynamic. It’s alive. It’s in relationship. It’s living a breathing; 

and, there’s works that manifest our nature. 

Verses 18-19, “Show me your faith without your works, and I will show you my faith by my works. 

19 You believe that there is one God. You do well. Even the demons believe—and tremble!” Okay, let’s 

look at that. This is what Kook Jin Nim was trying to say. Look, look! You both say you love True Father, 

you love the Three Kingships, and you love Second King, and you are doing it for the King, and Lourdes 

says she’s doing it for the King, and Jamal says he’s doing it for the King, and everybody else is on this 

side or that side saying, “Hey, you’re not doing it for the King, and you’re not doing it for the King.” Well, 

thank God, Father has his representative on Earth saying, “Can I just speak for myself?” Hey, there you 

go. There’s a novel idea. How about other people don’t speak for me? Do you see that?  

19 You believe that there is one God. You do well. Even the demons believe” Even those demons know 

that I am the inheritor, successor and representative body of True Father, and our couple is the 

representative body of the True Parents. They know that; and, we didn’t choose it, by the way. You may 

say you are you believe, but even the demons acknowledge what Father did. Do you see that? So, it’s 

not enough you just say, “Oh, I’m doing it for the King.” Are you resembling? Are you resembling? Are 

you going to resemble the King of Kings? Are you going to resemble his nature? What’s that T-shirt? 

WWJD. What does that mean? What would Jesus do? That’s kind of like an exercise. What would Jesus 

do? What would Father do? Do you find yourself embroiled in something, or do you find yourself in 

saying, “Hey, hey, we’re going to take Father’s perspective? Both of you are veterans. Both of you have 

fought for the nation. Both of you were warriors of the Kingdom. Doesn’t mean they were all perfect? 

Doesn’t mean they’re going to have problems; but, it gives you a context? It gives you context, so people 



are not embroiled in the emotionalism that can surround argumentation, and that can separate you 

from God, and make you lean towards the Archangel, because he’s in the emotional realm, dancing 

around, tempting you. Keep the context. The Father’s context in all of it.  

(Closing verses) Abraham stood when God ordered him to do so. Then you have the harlot. The harlot, 

the harlot! She protected God’s people; so, there’s a difference in harlots, too. There’s some harlots that 

sellout God’s people. There’s some harlots that save God’s people and protect them. Do you see? God 

can use a harlot at a critical moment in time. I’m not going to say he’s going to use all harlots, but He 

used Rahab, okay. That’s not saying God does not condemn her harlotry, right.  

The point is, to all this, what did Father say? I want you all to read it when you go back home. Just look 

up Numbers 33. You will see the first paragraph right there. It will give you context. It will remind you 

what we’re all doing. We’re not here for anybody’s glory. None of you here, took all that mockery, 

cursing and hate for your own glory. You’d be a sadomasochist if you did.  

Every single one of you had the hardest time. You stood up, and you did the right thing. That doesn’t 

mean you’re perfect. That doesn’t mean you’re great all the time; but, you did what 99.999 percent 

could not do, and so does the people you have a disagreement with. They also fall in that 99.999 

percent category. Do you see the point? You all are in a group of special people, even though they 

sometimes drive you nuts and drive you crazy and bicker and fight sometimes. Just come train with us, 

and all your cares will be lifted away.  

We got to look at it from God’s perspective. Try it. Try. I dare you. Change that book position on the 

alter. Change it. You’ll see. You’ll feel a tremendous difference. A proper spirit around the alter. Just try 

it when you get home.  Just try it. Let me know in the comment section below. Alright. Let’s get to the 

Cheon Seong Gyeong, Page 327  

“Think of even a poor country man who works all day, weeding the fields and farming the land. If the 

passion of love is kindled such that it fills up his body and mind, the five senses of the body and the 

five senses of the mind will completely unite into one, and he will experience unsurpassed joy. In the 

same way, if you have inside yourselves the place of complete settlement, in which the love of God can 

reside, you will become one in heart with God, so that just like the swing of a pendulum, if God’s heart 

beats once, your heart will beat once too, and your body will be turning around together with God.”   

Now, that’s not the relativists love of God. You can still hate evil, but protect another citizen. Law 

enforcement does it all the time. This is not the relativists love your talking about, in which you have the 

love God, you will become one with God. Loving what God does. Hating what He does not, without 

hating what He does.  

Let’s all rise. SOS come on up. Let’s give Father glory as we pray for all the brothers and sisters, for His 

love and mercy, and for Him reminding us that we are on the journey. This is a journey, an epic journey 

of the children of God. My goodness. Amen-Aju!!! 

 


